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Nonlinear optical effects were first observed soon after the first
lasers were invented, and since those early days nonlinear optics
has remained both an active area of research and practical
ingredient in a number of important technologies and products.
However, nonlinear optical effects are seldom observed in the
far‐infrared or terahertz spectral regime, in part because of the
historical paucity of intense optical sources in this spectral range.
Nonlinearities are even more challenging to observe in
two‐dimensional materials like graphene, where the region of
interaction is constrained to a surface rather than an interaction
volume. In the past few years, there have been significant advances
in our ability to produce bright, intense optical signals in the
terahertz regime, which has enabled the study of THz nonlinear
effects in materials and devices. At the same time, graphene has
matured as a two‐ dimensional material with unique electrical and
thermal properties that make it appealing for applications in the
terahertz regime. We will present some of the new techniques for
observing nonlinearities in uncharted spectral regime, and discuss
the nature and origin of the nonlinear optical response in graphene,
and methods to engineer and enhance the nonlinear response by
engineering the graphene structure.
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